Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

September 27, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan, Donna Laurent, alternate; Mark Gross, Gil Finch, Mike Smith, Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative; Jason Call, Bob Roy 
Absent:  Wayne Kellner, alternate 
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Richard Garabedian
Donna Laurent was designated as a voting member until regular member Jason Call arrived at the meeting.

Minutes
Gil Finch made the motion to approve the August 23, 2022, meeting minutes as read, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Donna Laurent made the motion to approve the September 20, 2022, Master Plan hearing minutes, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultation – Richard Garabedian
Richard Garabedian, operating as MBC Holdings LLC, presented a proposal to the Jefferson Planning Board for a campground on about 8.83 acres to contain thirty 40’x60’ sites each with full water and sewer hookups.  He would serve transient as well as seasonal campers.  The property is located off Israel’s River Road, Map 14, Lot 24.  The Presidential Rail Trail runs behind the back boundary of the lot.  The lot is accessed by a right-of-way or easement across lot 24A which Mr. Garabedian does not own.  The Planning Board asked Mr. Garabedian for a copy of his deed.  The Board examined maps of the lot and the proposal.  They agreed Mr. Garabedian should appeal to the Zoning Board of Adjustment asking for a Special Exception for a business with the condition that he receive final approval from the Planning Board including any state permits required.  Jason Call who serves on both boards went through the four criteria for granting a Special Exception.  It is also possible a joint meeting of both boards could be held so only abutters need to be noticed once and some of the same issues addressed.
The Planning Board referred to RSA-674:41 but is confused as to what it actually means.  Mr. Garabedian also referred to the same RSA but insists he has right to use the right-of-way to have motorhomes, travel trailers, or other campers reach his proposed campground.  The right-of-way as it exists now appears to be a dirt track through a field on the adjoining property. Mr. Garabedian said he has not spoken to lot owners on either side of the right-of-way.  He said his land is not on any floodplain.  There will also be a number of rules the campers would be required to follow.  

After a long discussion the Planning Board continued to have questions about the proposal of which they are not sure of the answers.  Does Mr. Garabedian have the right to use the right-of-way for his proposed business?  Can he improve the right-of-way to town specs to accommodate the expected vehicles and traffic?  Does he need permission from the owner of the land beneath the right-of-way?  Jefferson’s Land Use Ordinance requires 200’ of road frontage for lots.  Does this apply somehow in this particular proposal?  The Board secretary was asked to contact the town’s attorney seeking some clarification.
Financial Report

Bob Roy made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Select Board is asking for next year’s budget requests by October 17.  They hope to begin budget workshops on October 24.  After a discussion, Jason Call made the motion to request $6500. for the Planning Board and $2000. for the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  The motion was seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Communications

A Zoning Board of Adjustment hearing has been scheduled for October 13 for an application from Connor Ziegler asking for a Special Exception to operate a short-term rental on Red Brook Road.

There were also two new inquiries made, one about short-term rentals in general and one about demolishing the former Mountaineer Cabins and placing a number of cabins or park model trailers on the lot.  The owner may be on the agenda for the Board’s next meeting. 

The Board received a letter from alternate member Wayne Kellner with some thoughts and comments for the Board plus his resignation because of health reasons.  Jason Call made the motion to accept Mr. Kellner’s resignation with regret and appreciation for his work on the Board.  The motion was seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Information was received about the pricing of newspaper notices based on the size of the notice.  After some discussion, Mike Smith made the motion to use up to the $100 size ad at the discretion of the Board secretary which was seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Since the fee on the application is stated to be charged at the current rate, the dollar amount can be changed as needed.  The Board secretary said she would try to streamline the notices or publish in as small a print size as possible.  
Unfinished Business

There was a good turnout of citizens at the September 20 hearing to formally present the Master Plan. There was a request to make all the comments from the survey available and the Board decided to place a notice on the town’s website a copy of all the comments would be available to read at the town office.  Mike Smith made the motion to adopt the Master Plan as presented, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Board members signed the final page confirming formal adoption of the plan which will be placed in the hard copies of the plan which will be available at the town office and the town library as well as on the town’s website. The final money due Mapping and Planning Solutions was released for payment.
Other Business

Because of the lateness of the hour Board members did not work on the certification test for Planning Board members from the NH Office of Planning and Development (OPD).  Board members, who are encouraged to complete the test under the new HB 1661, may refer to their Planning and Zoning Handbook as they work on the test. 
There are a number of landlocked lots, some quite large, in the town of Jefferson and the Planning Board believes there will be more development proposals involving such parcels likely to come before them.  They are considering developing an amendment(s), if needed, to the Land Use Ordinance to address this.
The Board’s next regular meeting date is October 11, 2022.   
Bob Roy made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Mike Smith.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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